BOARD OF TRUSTEES
THREE RIVERS COMMUNITY COLLEGE

The regular meeting of the Board of Trustees was held in the Board
Room of the Tinnin Fine Arts Center on the main campus in Poplar
Bluff, Missouri, on Wednesday, January 18, 2012, at 11:59 a.m.

Those present included: Trustees: Wilbur Thornton, chairman;
Randy Winston, vice chair; Randy Grassham, treasurer; Darren
Garrison, secretary; Phil Davis, member Marion Tibbs, member;
and college administrators: Dr. Devin Stephenson, president; Dr.
Wesley Payne, vice president for learning; Marcia Fields, interim
coordinator for student success; Charlotte Eubank, chief financial
officer; and Heather Kilbreath, recording secretary.

Chairman Thornton called the meeting to order. Dr. Bill Vail, of
First Baptist Church in Poplar Bluff, delivered the invocation.

Trustee Tibbs made a motion to approve the agenda as presented.
After a second by Trustee Garrison, the agenda was unanimously
approved as presented.

The minutes of the meetings on December 14, 2011, were
unanimously approved as presented on a motion by Trustee
Winston and second by Trustee Tibbs.

Charlotte Eubank reported all budget amounts reflect adjustments
approved by the Board at the December 2011 meeting. The college
is 50% into the fiscal year and has realized 76% of budgeted
revenue. This is largely due to increased enrollment, with 100% of
tuition and fees revenue already being recognized. Revenue from
auxiliary enterprises is also slightly ahead of expected due to
bookstore rental revenue related to the earlier registrations. Non-
operating revenue is only at 13% because property taxes will
primarily be collected after December when property tax
collections are at their peak. As for expenses, the college is 50%
into the fiscal year and has spent 51% of its budgeted expenses.
Grant Expense is higher, at 85%, because most of its grants are on a
reimbursement basis. Year-to-date the college has net assets of
$5,236,847. The summary of checks issued for December 2011 was
$1,094,981.31. President Stephenson stated he will come back with
additional budget adjustments that are directly related to the
college’s strategic plan later in the fiscal year. The December 2011
financial report was unanimously approved on a motion by Trustee
Winston and a second by Trustee Davis.

Will Dougherty reported Student Services began integrating
document imaging in office operations in March 2011. Enrollment
Services began using the system in Fall 2011. Challenges to the old
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paper record retention system were lost paperwork and
cumbersome paper workflow. ImageNow was the software the
college chose, through an open bid process, to solve these issues.
The software uses secure encryption and access is assigned to
employees on a “need to know™ basis. Accessibility for documents
is immediate and has well-defined workflows.

Dr. Wesley Payne reported Convocation was held on Monday,
January 9, 2012, with the theme of “We’re all in this together.”
Employees were updated on overall college landscape, capital
campaign, Learning division, Student Success division, Financial
Services division, planning and budgeting, and the college’s
wellness program.

Marcia Fields reported enrollment numbers for Winter 2012 and
Spring 2012.

Winter Session 2012

2012 2011 2010 2009 2008
Headcount 429 331 313 260 227 2% %increase over
Winter 2011
Credit Hours 1,588 1,345 1,223 932 790 *18.1% inerease
over Winter 2011
Spring Session 2012
2012 2011 2010 2009 2008
Headcount 4242 3,635 3,473 3,023 3,013  ‘Firstday numbers
16.7% increase over
Spring 2011 at
census
Credit Hours 44,283 37,658 36,219 31,659 31,270  “Firstday numbers

17.6% increase over
Spring 2011 at
census

Spring 2012 Enrollment Update (as of 01/17/12)

Lacation Dup Dup Credit Hrs Spr- Credit Hrs Spr Credit Hrs
Headcount Spr Headcount Spr 2011 census 2012 current vartance SPR
2011 census 2012 current 2012
Kennett 203 245 1,783 2,161 +21.2%
Malden 185 151 1,127 1,044 -7.4%
Dexter 110 307 551 2,304 +318%
Sikeston 423 486 3,416 3,994 +17.0%
Cape 171 180 1,016 1,076 +6.0%
Girardeau
Portageville 41 42 218 240 +10.0%
Poplar 2,110 3.085 27,096 29,882 +10.3%
Bluff
Total 4,496 37,658 44,283 +17.6%

Mrs. Fields reported this is the first time that Spring enrollment
numbers are greater than Fall enrollment numbers. Trustee Tibbs
asked if Cape Girardeau facility was at capacity regarding space
and Dr. Wesley Payne replied that is part of the center’s issue.

Bill Hampton reported the Dexter Center reached over 300 students
due largely to outreach promotions and marketing to students in
that general region. In Fall 2011, Dexter had 24 classes and in
Spring 2012, they have 56 classes. The new science lab is fully
equipped and functioning at this time — the lab allows the center to
offer science classes such as biology, physics, anatomy, and
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physiology. The college is grateful to Dexter’s Chamber of
Commerce, Stoddard County IDA, and Citizen’s for Stoddard
County for their financial support for the science lab and for their
overall support of the Dexter Center and Three Rivers College.

President Stephenson invited the trustees to the Nursing and Allied NURSING AND ALLIED
Health Center Open House on January 26, 2012, from 4 p.m. to 6 HEALTH CENTER OPEN
p.m. with remarks at 5 p.m. This event celebrates the one year HOUSE

anniversary of the South Campus and partnership with Poplar Bluff

Regional Medical Center. There will be tours of the facility

including the new Physical Therapist Assistant Program lab.

Emily Parks reported the capital campaign has officially kicked off. CAPITAL CAMPAIGN
The Enlistment Committees for Poplar Bluff and Sikeston have UPDATE

both met and selected committee leaders. Dr. Fred Caldwell, of

Poplar Bluff, and Richard Montgomery, of Sikeston, helped

coordinate the Enlistment Committee meetings. For the family

campaign, 78% of employees have pledged to the campaign.

Emily Parks reported Governor Nixon has proposed a $16.9 million LEGISLATIVE BRUNCH
cut to community college state allocations. This topic was discussed UPDATE
at the 3 Annual Legislative Brunch at Three Rivers College on

December 16. President Stephenson updated legislators on Three

Rivers’ and outlined the college’s legislative agenda. State Senate

President Pro Tem Rob Mayer spoke on the challenges facing

Missouri. Senator Mayer stated funding for higher education,

especially for community colleges, must be a priority. State

Representative Todd Richardson was honored as Three Rivers’

Legislator of the Year for his help with Three Rivers but also with

MCCA and all community colleges in Missouri.

Will Durden reported that over 2,200 people attended the basketball ATHLETIC UPDATE
game at the Black River Coliseum on January 7. Three Rivers

College partnered with Black River Coliseum for a day of

basketball and it was very successful. The Lady Raiders and

Raiders played Mineral Area College with halftime activities

included a chicken wing eating contest and a karate demonstration.

Mr. Durden also reported compliance and eligibility are getting
better with the “checks and balances.” The basketball programs
passed their audits and baseball/softball audits will occur soon.

Mr. Durden reported the men and women’s basketball seasons are
midway through and both are struggling in regional play. The
college has finalized the contract for Ray Clinton Park for the
college’s rodeo team practice facility. Their first rodeo event will
be the last week in February in Arkansas. Baseball and softball are
currently signing players and getting prepared to start their spring
seasons.



Dr. Wesley Payne reported the Ag Expo begins on January 20 from
1 p.m. to 8 p.m. and on January 21 from 9 a.m. to 3 p.m. at the
Black River Coliseum. Admission is free and open to the public.
The two-day event is sponsored by Butler County University of
Missouri Extension Council and the Three Rivers Ag Club. The
Three Rivers College Board of Trustees is sponsoring the breakfast
for vendors on January 21 at 8 a.m. in the BRC hospitality room.

Marcia Fields reported military veterans will be honored at the
January 28 Raiders game at the Bess Activity Center. The game
starts at 7 p.m. and admission is free to all veterans. There will be a
traveling museum on display in the Bess Conference Room.
Veterans Appreciation Night will be sponsored by Three Rivers
College, Three Rivers Student Veterans Association, Vietnam
Veterans of America, and John J. Pershing VA Medical Center.

Marcia Fields announced the Student Government Association’s
Talent and Variety Show will be held on February 10 at 7 p.m. in
the Tinnin Fine Arts Center. There will be 20 acts. Admission is
free to students and college employees and is $3 for community
members.

Dr. Wesley Payne announced the next Center Stage production is
Jerry Finnegan'’s Sister and performances are February 11 at 7
p.m., February 12 at 7 p.m., and February 14 at 6 p.m. Tickets for
the shows on February 11 and 12 are $10 for adults and $5 for
students, seniors, and children. The show for February 14 is a
dinner theater with tickets $25 per person or $40 per couple.

Dr. Wesley Payne announced the next Patrons of the Arts
performances are Puss in Boots, underwritten by Southern Bank, on
January 21 at 3 p.m. and 7 p.m. and Othello on February 21 at 7
p.m. Tickets for both performances are $10 and will take place
Tinnin Fine Arts Center.

President Stephenson announced the Administrative Planning
Retreat will be on February 3, 2012, at The Landing in Van Buren.
All trustees are invited to attend. Topics covered during this
meeting will be the college’s strategic plan, master plan, budgeting,
learning outcomes, and preparation for Higher Learning
Commission visit.

Steve Austin of Kraft, Miles, & Tatum, the college auditors,
presented the FY11 College Audit. Mr. Austin reported auditors
“did not identify any deficiencies in internal control over financial
reporting that we consider to be material weaknesses.”
Furthermore, Kraft, Miles, & Tatum “did not identify any
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deficiencies in internal control over compliance that we consider to
be material weaknesses.” Finally, Mr. Austin stated the firm
considers Three Rivers College to be a “low-risk auditee.”

Trustee Winston asked about housing financials; and Mr. Austin
replied those financials were improving each year. It was noted that
the Foundation has a different reporting year than the college,
therefore their audit report was different from the college’s. Dr.
Stephenson thanked the auditors for their service and stated how
pleased he was with the audit report.

Trustee Winston made a motion to approve the FY11 college audit.
The motion was seconded by Trustee Tibbs and given unanimous
approval.

President Stephenson opened and led discussion about his
recommendation to renovate the Rutland Library and the creation
of the Academic Resource Commons. The lower floor east quadrant
will contain the Rutland Library circulation desk, library staff
offices and work room, student study and lounge area, public
computing center, collaboratory learning rooms, and the education
resource room. The lower floor west quadrant will contain the
Rutland Library stacks. Between the two lower quadrants will be a
coffee and pastry shop.

The upper floor east quadrant will contain the testing center, multi-
purpose classroom, two collaboration rooms, and a student study
lounge. The upper floor west quadrant will contain Student Support
Services (TRIO) and the tutoring/learning center. Within this space
there are six (6) collaboratory learning rooms, and 40 individual
computer stations. Between the two upper quadrants are new
restrooms and a staff break room. As reflected in the FY11 College
Audit Report, the financial position of the college has strengthened
to the point that renovation funds are available for this priority
project. The project construction estimate is $1.5 million.

Ben Traxel discussed the continuity between the renovation of this
building with the proposed new buildings that will be built from
capital campaign. The college administration is attempting to
establish an architectural standard for the entire campus..

I, Randy Winston, make a motion to authorize Dr. Devin
Stephenson to proceed with the renovation of the Rutland Library
building into a new Academic Resource Commons by entering into
negotiations with Dille & Traxel, LLC for its design and
construction drawings. Furthermore, once drawings are complete,
the project is to then be bid to general contractors on the open
market for its construction. Bids will be evaluated by the Board of
Trustees for the purpose of selecting a general contractor for the
construction. This motion is based on the drawings, information,
and proposed budget presented by Dr. Devin Stephenson. The
motion was unanimously approved with a second by Trustee Tibbs.

CONSIDERATION AND
APPROVAL OF BUILDING
RENOVATION



Heather Kilbreath reported there were two candidates for the Sub-
District 1 election and three candidates for the Sub-District 2
election. Sub-District 1 candidates are Christy Turner and Ben
Ressel. Sub-District 2 candidates are Rocky Kingree, Randy
Grassham (incumbent), and Jonathan Privett. The elections will be
held on April 3, 2012. The April board meeting will be on April 10,
2012.

Following discussion by the trustees and with the recommendation
by the president, unanimous approval was given on a motion by
Trustee Winston and second by Trustee Garrison on the following
personnel action:

Acceptance of Hiring
Beverly Jan Jackson, Campus Center Facilities/Malden

Kristy Niblock, Instructor of Social Science

Acceptance of Resignation
Dena Douchant, Spirit Coordinator/Athletic Promotions

Autuam McCurry, Co-Coordinator, Center at Malden
Sharon Green, Instructor of Business

A motion was made by Trustee Tibbs to enter into executive
session to discuss personnel, property and legal matters, permissible
under guidelines of Missouri Rev. Statute Section 710.021.1 Legal
— legal actions, causes of action or litigation involving a public
governmental body and confidential and privileged
communications between a public governmental body and its
attorney; Section 610.021.2 — Real Estate — Leasing, purchase or
sale of real estate by a public governmental body where public
knowledge of the transaction might adversely affect the legal
consideration therefore; Section 610.021.3 — Personnel — Hiring,
firing, disciplining or promoting of particular employees by a
public governmental body when personal information about the
employee is discussed or recorded.

The motion to enter into executive session was seconded by Trustee
Winston. The Board was polled. The vote was as follows: Trustee
Grassham, yes; Trustee Thornton, yes; Trustee Davis, yes; Trustee
Garrison, yes; Trustee Tibbs, yes; and Trustee Winston, yes.

Following the executive session, Trustee Davis moved to enter into
the regular board meeting; Trustee Grassham seconded the motion.
The Board was polled and the vote was as follows: Trustee
Grassham, yes; Trustee Thornton, yes; Trustee Davis, yes; Trustee
Garrison, yes; Trustee Tibbs, yes; and Trustee Winston, yes.

Trustee Winston challenged all trustees to sign a pledge card or
bring checks payable to the capital campaign for the February 15,
2012, board meeting.
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There being no further business, the board unanimously approved =~ ADJOURNMENT
to adjourn the meeting at 2:49 p.m. on a motion by Trustee Winston
and a second by Trustee Davis.
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BOARD OF TRUSTEES
THREE RIVERS COMMUNITY COLLEGE

The regular meeting of the Board of Trustees was held in the Board
Room of the Tinnin Fine Arts Center on the main campus in Poplar
Bluff, Missouri, on Friday, February 17,2012, at 12:02 p.m.

Those present included: Trustees: Wilbur Thornton, chairman;
Randy Winston, vice chair; Randy Grassham, treasurer; Darren
Garrison, secretary; Phil Davis, member Marion Tibbs, member;
and college administrators: Dr. Devin Stephenson, president; Dr.
Wesley Payne, vice president for learning; Marcia Fields, interim
coordinator for student success; Charlotte Eubank, chief financial
officer; and Heather Kilbreath, recording secretary.

Chairman Thornton called the meeting to order. David Stewart,
Senior Pastor of 1** Methodist Church, in Poplar Bluff, delivered
the invocation.

Trustee Garrison made a motion to move Executive Session to Item
II. 3g. and Trustee Thornton added “Approval of Hazard Mitigation
Plan” to Item IV. 2. The motion was seconded by Trustee Tibbs,
the agenda was unanimously approved as amended.

Trustee Garrison asked to amend the previous month’s executive
session minutes to reflect his vote of “no” during roll call for
ending executive session. The minutes of the meetings on January
18, 2012, were unanimously approved as amended on a motion by
Trustee Winston and second by Trustee Davis.

Charlotte Eubank reported there was increase to Plant Fund of
$275,018.37 from January 2012, with a new ending balance of
$4,793,888.82. The college is 58% into the fiscal year and has
realized 91% of budgeted revenue. This is largely due to increased
enrollment, with 107% of tuition and fees revenue already being
recognized. Revenue from auxiliary enterprises is also ahead of
expected due to bookstore rental revenue related to the earlier
registrations. Most property tax collections have come in January

resulting in 94% of the budgeted non-operating revenue recognized.

As for expenses, the college is 58% into the fiscal year and has
spent 59% of its budgeted expenses. Grant Expense is higher, at
101%, because grant funding operates on a reimbursement basis.
Year-to-date the college has net assets of $6,644,830. The summary
of checks issued for January 2012 was $1,003,782.14. President
Stephenson discussed the profit/loss margin from the off-campus
centers and their impact on the college budget. The January 2012
financial report was unanimously approved on a motion by Trustee
Tibbs and a second by Trustee Garrison.
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A motion was made by Trustee Garrison to enter into executive
session to discuss personnel, property and legal matters, permissible
under guidelines of Missouri Rev. Statute Section 710.021.1 Legal
— legal actions, causes of action or litigation involving a public
governmental body and confidential and privileged
communications between a public governmental body and its
attorney; Section 610.021.2 — Real Estate — Leasing, purchase or
sale of real estate by a public governmental body where public
knowledge of the transaction might adversely affect the legal
consideration therefore; Section 610.021.3 — Personnel — Hiring,
firing, disciplining or promoting of particular employees by a
public governmental body when personal information about the
employee is discussed or recorded.

The motion to enter into executive session was seconded by Trustee
Davis. The Board was polled. The vote was as follows: Trustee
Grassham, yes; Trustee Thornton, yes; Trustee Davis, yes; Trustee
Garrison, yes; Trustee Tibbs, yes; and Trustee Winston, yes.

Following the executive session, Trustee Davis moved to enter into
the regular board meeting; Trustee Grassham seconded the motion.
The Board was polled and the vote was as follows: Trustee
Grassham, yes; Trustee Thornton, yes; Trustee Davis, yes; Trustee
Garrison, yes; Trustee Tibbs, yes; and Trustee Winston, yes.

President Stephenson announced that the Emerson Corporation has
donated the former Emerson Electric plant in Kennett to the
college. This is a gift of more than $1 million and is the biggest gift
ever given by a single donor outside the college’s taxing district.
This gift will help the college expand its capacity to serve Kennett
and the surrounding area which has experienced increasing demand
for services for the betterment of students and the citizens of
Dunklin county and surrounding service area.

President Stephenson gave an update on Missouri’s economy and
Governor Nixon’s current FY 13 budget proposal. At this time,
higher education is expected to take a 7.8% cut in state
appropriations. The impact for this cut on Three Rivers is
approximately $330,000. Since 2009, the college has lost $539,410
in state support. The college’s most significant challenges are
reductions in state funding, growing pains, maintaining momentum,
avoiding distractions, remaining cohesive, thinking
entrepreneurially, viewing the college holistically, and focusing on
the future.

Dr. Stephenson distributed handouts for board consideration and
led discussion on the matter, along with Charlotte Eubank.
Discussion followed about budget challenges and clarifying the
reason for increased athletic insurance premiums. Eighty percent
(80%) of Three Rivers’ students receive Pell Grants and other
financial aid. Following further discussion, a vote was tabled until
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the next board meeting in March. It was discussed to have this
meeting on March 5, 2012, at 12 noon.

Bud Joyner, Director of Career Education and Workforce UPDATE ON WORKFORCE
Development, gave an update on the workforce development DEVELOPMENT
department. Mr. Joyner reported Governor Nixon praised Three

Rivers” Workforce Development efforts during a recent tour of

Sikeston’s Tetra Pak in January 2012. The department has three

training consortia (Poplar Bluff Training Group, Heart of the

Ozarks Training Consortium, and Bootheel Regional Training

Group) that participate in Missouri’s Customized Training program.

Courses provided through this program are computer skills, quality

skills, technical skills, leadership skills, and safety skills. The

department covers the college’s 15-county service area. Currently

there are two New Jobs Training Programs (NJTP) with Orgill for

$454,000 and with Noranda for $1.5 million. Mr. Joyner is working

on a third NJTP with a company bringing 300 jobs from Mexico to

Missouri for a total of $300,000. Mr. Joyner is also project manager

for the Delta Regional Authority grant which is funding a mobile

skills training unit.

Recently, Mr. Joyner had a meeting with Rep. Todd Richardson to
ask for his support in retaining Customized Training funds in the
state budget and how important the state funding is to the college
and industries in its service area.

Customized Training Customized Training
Program Participants Program Funds
2006 1,263 $312,000
2007 1360 $300,000
2008 1,385 $366,978
2009 1,708 $519.475
2010 1432 $329,500
2011 1614 $227,000
2012 $387,000
President Stephenson reported the capital campaign is moving UPDATE ON CAPITAL
along and the Development Office and Clements Group were in CAMPAIGN
capital campaign meetings in Sikeston today.
UPDATE ON
GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS

President Stephenson reported MCCA Rally Day is on February 22 Rally Day
in Jefferson City. The rally is to promote community college issues

to state legislators. Congresswoman JoAnn Emerson will speak at

the event.

Dr. Stephenson reported February 20-February 23 is Three Rivers Three Rivers College Week at
College Week at the State Capitol. There will be a delegation from  the State Capitol
Three Rivers attending both events in Jefferson City during



February 20-23.

Dr. Wesley Payne reported the Nursing & Allied Health Center had
an open house on January 26, 2012, to celebrate its one year
anniversary being in the South Campus location, as well as the
partnership with Poplar Bluff Regional Medical Center. During the
event, tours were given of the facility and the new Physical
Therapist Assistant Program.

President Stephenson announced there was a ribbon cutting
ceremony for Southern Bank’s new branch location, which is in the
Westover Administration on the first floor. It is conveniently
located next to the business for both student and staff use.

President Stephenson announced the Annual Administrative
Planning Retreat was held on February 3 at The Landing in Van
Buren. There were updates from the President, Learning, Student
Services, and Financial Services, as well as Strategic Planning
activities.

Campus Police Chief Scott Wiggs reported the Three Rivers
Department of Public Safety recently provided training at the
Poplar Bluff Chamber of Commerce to a group of merchants on
how to recognize counterfeit money and fake identification. The
department’s goal is to provide free training of this nature to
merchants once a month. The department also provided active
shooter training for Clearwater High School in Clearwater. There
were 63 individuals in this training including local law enforcement
officials. The training also included a brainstorming session on a
protection plan for the school in the event of an active shooter.

Marcia Fields reported the Veteran’s Appreciation night on January
28 was a success and it honored military veterans from around the
college’s service area. Over 60 service men and women attended
the event that was sponsored by the Student Veteran’s Association.
Lewis Bisette addressed the trustees about his own military
experience, how much the event meant to him, and his thanks to the
college for having the event.

Marcia Fields and Jeff Walk reported the Lady Raiders and fans
wore pink to the February 4 basketball game in honor of Cancer
Awareness month. The college raised over $500 for the American
Cancer Society. President Stephenson thanked the team for their
efforts and stated they represented the college well.

President Stephenson reported college employees attended the
Dexter Chamber of Commerce and Willow Springs Chamber of
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Commerce banquets on January 21. Dr. Stephenson was the
keynote speaker at the Willow Springs event.

Dr. Stephenson reported college employees attended the Poplar
Bluff Chamber of Commerce banquet on January 28. Anita
Freeman and Regina Morris received plaques for their completion
of the Gateway to Leadership Program through the chamber.
Endowment Trust member, Doug Libla, and his brother, David
Libla, were named Citizens of the Year.

Marcia Fields reported the talent show was a huge success and sold
out the Tinnin Center auditorium. There were a total of 15
contestants that competed in the event. The overall winner of the
event was Tanisha Jones, a Poplar Bluff High School student.

Dr. Wesley Payne reported the dinner theater for Jerry Finnegan'’s
Sister was a fabulous event. The next Center Stage production is
Steel Magnolias. Performances are April 13 and April 14 at 7 p.m.
and April 15 at 2 p.m. All tickets are $10.

Dr. Wesley Payne announced the next Patrons of the Arts
performances are Othello on February 21 at 7 p.m. and Give ‘Em
Hell, Harry! on March 10 at 7 p.m. Tickets for both performances
are $10 and will take place Tinnin Fine Arts Center.

Dr. Wesley Payne announced the Music Department is currently
hosting the 21* Annual Jazz Fest from February 16-18 in the Tinnin
Fine Arts Center. The featured guest clinician is Kris Berg. He will
be working with students from Three Rivers and area high schools.
The concert on February 16 featured jazz bands from Three Rivers
and area high schools. The concert on February 18 will feature the
Southeast All-District Jazz Band. Admission to these events is free
and open to the public.

President Stephenson announced Governor Nixon recently visited
Doniphan and Dexter to schools to celebrate their acceptance in the
state sponsored A+ Program.

President Stephenson stated the Academic Resource Commons will
be renovated soon and that the library will remain named after
Myrtle Rutland.

As a requirement of the college’s safe room grant, it was moved by
Trustee Tibbs that the following resolution be adopted:

A RESOLUTION OF INTENT TO PARTICIPATE IN NATURAL HAZARDS MITIGATION AND
TO WORK TOWARDS BECOMING A SAFER COMMUNITY.

WHEREAS, Three Rivers Community College recognizes that no community is immune from natural
hazards whether it be tornado/severe thunderstorm, flood, severe winter weather, drought, heat wave,
earthquake, dam failure or wildfire and recognizes the importance enhancing its ability to withstand
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natural hazards as well as importance of reducing the human suffering, property damage, interruption
of public services and economic losses caused by those hazards; and

WHEREAS, Three Rivers Community College may have previously pursued measures such as
building codes, fire codes, floodplain management regulations, zoning ordinances and stormwater
management regulations to minimize the impact of natural hazards; and

WHEREAS, the Federal Emergency Management Agency and the State Emergency Management
Agency have developed a natural hazard mitigation program that assists communities in their efforts
to become Disaster-Resistant Communities which are sustainable communities after a natural disaster
that focus, not just on disaster relief, but also on recovery and reconstruction that brings the
community to least pre-disaster conditions in an accelerated, orderly and preplanned manner; and

WHEREAS, by participating in Natural Hazards Mitigation program, Three Rivers Community
College will be eligible to apply for post-disaster mitigation funds; and

WHEREAS, Three Rivers Community College desires to commit to working with government
partners and community partners to develop a local Natural Hazard Mitigation Plan; and

WHEREAS, Three Rivers Community College will implement pertinent precepts of the mitigation
plan by incorporation into other community plans and mechanisms where appropriate; and

WHEREAS, all aspects pertaining to the Three Rivers Community College in the Natural Hazards
Mitigation Plan attached hereto and incorporated by reference herein be approved; and

WHEREAS, Three Rivers Community College will evaluate and review the Plan regularly or after a
disaster as well as completc a mandated five-year update submitted to the State Emergency
Management Agency and the Federal Emergency Management Agency for review; and

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED BY THE BOARD OF EDUCATION OF THREE RIVERS
COMMUNITY COLLEGE AS FOLLOWS:

The Three Rivers Community College will use its best efforts to become a safer community by
participating in hazard identification and risk assessment to implement mitigation practices that can
reduce vulnerability for residents and businesses.

The motion was seconded by Trustee Davis and given unanimous
approval. Trustee Garrison was absent during this vote.

* Upon the recommendation by legal counsel, Mark Richardson,and CONSIDERATION AND
President Stephenson, the board unanimously approved the motion =~ APPROVAL OF EMERSON
to accept the Emerson Corporation property donation. CORPORATION DONATION

The motion by Trustee Winston was: “I move that Three Rivers
College accept the gift of land from Emerson Electric Company per
the proposed gift agreement which has been submitted to us and
reviewed by our legal counsel, and that this Board authorize and
direct the college president to execute and deliver the agreement to
Emerson Electric.”

Trustee Garrison seconded the motion. The Board was polled and
the vote was as follows: Trustee Grassham, yes; Trustee Thornton,
yes; Trustee Davis, yes; Trustee Garrison, yes; Trustee Tibbs, yes;
and Trustee Winston, yes.

Following discussion by the trustees and with the recommendation = CONSIDERATION OF
by the president, unanimous approval was given on a motion by PERSONNEL ACTION
Trustee Winston and second by Trustee Tibbs on the following

personnel action:

Acceptance of Hiring
Jason Alford, Staff Accountant Alford

Jennifer Whitesell, Facilitator, Center at Dexter Whitesell



Jennifer Whitesell, Facilitator, Center at Dexter Whitesell

Acceptance of Resignation
Kim Hickson, Facilitator, Center at Kennett Hickson

Acceptance of Retirement
Lydia Goins, Financial Aid Advisor Goins

Trustee Garrison was absent during this vote.

There being no further business, the board unanimously approved ADJOURNMENT
to adjourn the meeting at 3:02 p.m. on a motion by Trustee
Grassham and a second by Trustee Davis.
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BOARD OF TRUSTEES
THREE RIVERS COMMUNITY COLLEGE

The regular meeting of the Board of Trustees was held in the Board
Room of the Tinnin Fine Arts Center on the main campus in Poplar
Bluff, Missouri, on Monday, March 26, 2012, at 12:04 p.m.

Those present included: Trustees: Wilbur Thornton, chairman;
Randy Winston, vice chair; Randy Grassham, treasurer; Darren
Garrison, secretary; Phil Davis, member; Marion Tibbs, member;
and college administrators: Dr. Devin Stephenson, president; Dr.
Wesley Payne, vice president for learning; Marcia Fields, interim
coordinator for student success; Charlotte Eubank, chief financial
officer; and Heather Kilbreath, recording secretary. Guest: Mark
Richardson, college attorney.

Trustee Grassham delivered the invocation.

Trustee Winston made a motion to remove Item IV. 1. “Discussion
and Consideration of FY13 Tuition” and to replace it with
“Acceptance of Emerson Corporation Donation.” The motion was
seconded by Trustee Tibbs; the agenda was unanimously approved
as amended.

The minutes of the meetings on February 17, 2012, were
unanimously approved as presented on a motion by Trustee
Winston and second by Trustee Garrison.

Charlotte Eubank reported the college is 67% into the fiscal year
and has realized 94% of budgeted revenue. This is largely due to
increased enrollment, with 106% of tuition and fees revenue
already being recognized. Revenue from auxiliary enterprises is
also ahead of expected due to bookstore rental revenue related to
increased enroliment. Most property tax collections have come in
January resulting in 97% of the budgeted non-operating revenue
recognized. As for expenses, the college is 67% into the fiscal year
and has spent 67% of its budgeted expenses. To improve overall
budget management and reporting, budgets were entered for grants
as dictated by the award documentation, bringing the Grant
Expense spent to 68%. Year-to-date the college has an increase in
net assets of $5,914,527. The summary of checks issued for

February 2012 was $5,625,199.42. Marcia Fields discussed how her

counterparts are adopting zero-based budgeting procedures similar
to Three Rivers College and are preparing to cut programs and/or
staff due to decreased state allocations.

The February 2012 financial report was unanimously approved on a

motion by Trustee Winston and a second by Trustee Tibbs.

MARCH 26, 2012

ATTENDANCE
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President Stephenson announced the annual ACE Awards will be
held on Friday, May 18 at 6:30 p.m. Doors to the event open at 5:30
p.m. This event recognizes employees for their Achievement,
Contribution, and Excellence; and it will honor the college’s most
outstanding faculty and staff. Dr. Stephenson thanked Jerry Murphy
for allowing the college to use his facility, Gamma Conference
Center, for the ACE Awards and Commencement Reception. Cash
awards will be given to the recipients of the Distinguished Support
Staff Member, Distinguished Professional Staff Member, and
Distinguished Faculty Member. All trustees and their spouses are
invited to attend.

President Stephenson announced Linda Cohn, ESPN anchor, will
be the featured speaker for Commencement. There will be a
reception in her honor on Sunday, May 20 at 2 p.m. at the Gamma
Conference Center. All trustees and their spouses are invited to
attend.

Commencement will take place on Sunday, May 20 at 4 p.m. at the
Black River Coliseum. It is open to the public and admission is
free.

President Stephenson reported the college participated in MCCA’s
Rally Day on February 22, 2012. MCCA held a reception in honor
of legislators. While at the Capitol, representatives from Three
Rivers College met with legislators about issues important to the
college and to celebrate Three Rivers Week at the Capitol.

Dr. Stephenson announced he will testify on March 27, 2012, at the
Capitol regarding House Bill 1918 which deals with higher
education and community college service areas.

President Stephenson announced there will be a ribbon cutting
ceremony at the Public Computing Center at Van Buren on Friday,
March 30 at 10 a.m. The center is a one-stop technology hub with
internet-linked computers for small business development, taking
online courses, job searches, email and social networking, research
and personal enrichment. All trustees were invited to attend.

Marcia Fields reported registration began on March 19 for current
students and begins on April 9 for new students. The enroliment
numbers at the time of the board meeting were:

Semester No. of Students Registered
Fall 2012 327

Summer 2012 279
May 2012 13

August 2012 S

PRESIDENT’S REPORT
ACE AWARDS

COMMENCEMENT SPEAKER

RALLY DAY AT THE
CAPITOL

RIBBON CUTTING AT
PUBLIC COMPUTING
CENTER AT VAN BUREN

UPDATE ON REGISTRATION



SGA (Student Government Association) Election of Officers at
noon on Friday, March 30 in the Bess Student Center.

SGA Movie Night: Sherlock Holmes 2 at 6 p.m. on March 30 in the
Tinnin Fine Arts Center Auditorium.

Dr. Wesley Payne reported John Weis of NASA presented Moon
Rocks Workshops for area teachers on March 21 through March 23.
Mr. Weis presented Three Rivers with a Professional Development
Alliance Certification.

President Stephenson saluted Coach Gene Bess, Coach Brian Bess,
and Coach Will Durden for their leadership on the men’s basketball
team. The Raiders ended their season with regional and district
titles and tournament play in Hutchinson, Kansas.

Dr. Wesley Payne reported the next Center Stage production is
Steel Magnolias. Performances are April 13 and April 14 at 7 p.m.
and April 15 at 2 p.m. All tickets are $10 for general admission, $5
for students, and $5 for seniors (age 55 and up). Actors in this play
consist of college employees, students, and individuals from the
community.

Dr. Wesley Payne announced the next Patrons of the Arts
performances are The Sword and the Stone on March 31 at 3 p.m.
and 7 p.m. and Moscow Ballet on April 30 at 7 p.m. Tickets for
both performances are $10 and will take place Tinnin Fine Arts
Center. The Sword and the Stone is sponsored by Schultz &
Summers Engineering and Missouri Arts Council.

Mark Richardson, college attorney, reported the college will close
on the donation from the Emerson Corporation on March 28, 2012.
The corporation has donated the former Emerson Electric plant in
Kennett to the college. On that date the college will take ownership
of the building. The college recently entered into an agreement with
the Kennett Chamber and some community leaders to have a
community garden located on 4 acres of land at this site. Mr.
Richardson recommended the board accept the donation of the
building.

Trustee Winston made a motion “that the Board of Trustees direct
Dr. Stephenson to go for